The Uniting Church in Australia

Synod of Queensland

Synod Ecumenical Relations Committee

Report of Meeting, 29th March 2007
WELCOME & OPENING PRAYERS: 

The Moderator, Revd Dr David Pitman, welcomed members to the meeting and used a news story about Churches Together in Pasadena, USA, as a focus for our opening worship. It was by Jim Wallace, of Sojourners and can be read at their website by clicking here:
http://www.sojo.net/index.cfm?action=sojomail.display&issue=070215
If that doesn’t work for you, use Google and type in Sojo Churches Together. It’s the first article, second item.
PRESENT:  
David Pitman, Andrew Johnson, Anne Hulbert, Kerry Pierce, Bob Harriman, Andrew Gunton, Neil Ballment, Ray Richmond and Don Whebell.

NEW MEMBER:

It was agreed to invite Revd Peter Lockhart to be a member of the SERC. Since the Meeting, he has accepted the invitation.
APOLOGIES:  
Paul Walton, Dorothy Demack, David Busch, Rob Leivesley.
BUSINESS: 
1. Further follow-up of discussion commenced at the February Meeting:
· Re putting the NCCA Covenant into practice: Take steps to promote the Christians in Dialogue study kit among our Presbyteries. Note that information about it is on our website. Are any members of SERC willing to be available to talk with Church Councils and Presbyteries?
· Suggestion that we recommend to QCT that one of the General Meetings there be 

presentations by three theologians re the missional theology of their churches, exploring the language used by each in its statements on Mission. It was noted that ‘Mission’ is the topic currently being explored by the Roman Catholic-Uniting Church Dialogue. When this project is ready, it was felt that it would be helpful to have the papers for discussion at a SERC meeting.

· Re joint studies to promote understanding among Anglican, Catholic and UCA members and Ministers: It was noted that the QCT Faith and Unity Commission is currently being asked to do some revision of Christians in Dialogue study kits to bring them up to date.
2. WCC STATEMENT: Called to be the One Church: 
From the responses received from the Synods’ ecumenical relations committees, the Christian Unity Working Group compiled a report to the Assembly Standing Committee, which endorsed and commended it as the UCA response to the Statement.

Members were asked to bring suggestions re promoting discussion of the documents in the life of the Councils of the church. 
SUGGESTIONS:
a. Following the request of the CUWG, make opportunities for bringing the WCC Statement [and the Assembly Response] to the attention of ministers, Presbyteries and Congregations. This has happened through our e-mail list and the Website, where the three papers are still the ‘Feature Article’.
b. Possibility of making this the basis of a series of Studies, eg., Lenten Studies?

c. Would this be a project that could be taken up in a similar way as was done by Rockhampton Churches Together with the Christians in Dialogue kit?

d. The Annual General Meeting of QCT featured a session on the WCC Statement – perhaps that may generate something for an ecumenical study resource. Ray Richmond did the PowerPoint presentation. From that, it was suggested that a 4-6 week study of Called to be the One Church be prepared – as a possible insert in Journey for Pentecost? It was also suggested that paragraphs in The Basis of Union which can be linked to the WCC Statement be used in this.
Ray Richmond offered to follow this up by writing a single study which would be the basis for an insert in Journey. It was suggested that this would be flexible enough to be done in a single session or over a couple of session.

It was also suggested that the insert could include ‘practical sessions’, like the barbecue in [e] following.

It was suggested too that the WCC Statement or a summary of it be somehow included in the Journey insert. 
e. Andrew Johnson suggested that we look at promoting some ecumenical things locally, eg., barbecues and visits to each others’ churches. “The more we get to know each other, the more likely we are going to build trust with each other.”

f. It was also suggested that ecumenical forums be designed and promoted from Andrew’s Social Justice area – and try to do this ecumenically, inviting politicians in the lead-up to the Federal Election. Perhaps a Forum around the issues of Climate Change would be a possibility, to gather political and ecumenical views.
Two key points from the Social Justice perspective were:

· Combined local forums with Roman Catholics to explore the Election material produced by each denomination, including local politicians;
· Combined education evenings on climate change. Note: this happened in Townsville.
3 ONGOING CONVERSATION ON EPISKOPE:
Rob Bos took this topic to the Assembly Working Group on Doctrine. When he returned, he sent this e-mail:

Hi Don,


A quick update on the Doctrine meeting. Doctrine received the request regarding episkope and was open to receiving from SERC a rationale as to why this issue needs to be reopened. Perhaps s. 6 of your report to Synod (or some reworking of it if you think it necessary) is it?? The Assembly's Working Group on Doctrine meets again 25-27 July in Sydney. Hope that is helpful.


Blessings at Easter.


Rob

 

I’ll follow that up, have a look at para 6 in our Report and make any changes that may be necessary and helpful.
4. CATECHUMENATE: 
The full section from the Agenda of the March SERC Meeting is copied at the end of this Report – so you can find it easily if you want to look through it in preparation for the meeting on 7th June.
Also attached is an e-mail from Dr Andrew Pfieffer from Adelaide, which – along with Merv Wagner’s at our last meeting, gives us the Lutheran picture in Australia.

As agreed at our March meeting, Sue Thomas will be with us give her presentation of a comparative study of The Catechumenate in the Anglican, Roman Catholic and Uniting Churches. 
From that meeting, we will proceed to discuss the possibilities we may pursue. We may: 

· invite people from the Roman Catholic and Anglican Churches to talk about their Catechumenate processes in particular;
· explore the possibility working ecumenically in parts of the Catechumenate.

Rob Bos hopes to be with us for the meeting.
5. QUEENSLAND CHURCHES TOGETHER:
New President: At the Annual General Meeting of QCT, Revd Dr David Pitman commenced his term as President.   
New Member Church: The Coptic Orthodox Church is going through the process of becoming a Member Church of QCT 
Re: Request for new UCA representatives to QCT: 

We still need to find people for the following:

· Commission for Christian World Service – one required.


Glenine Hamlyn writes: “The CWS Commission fulfils an advisory role with relation to 
the QCT Coordinator of Christian World Service and helps link CWS not only to the 
overseas aid arms of the member churches but also to other initiatives of relevance, eg., 
Micah Challenge. The persons chosen should thus have a background in global justice 
issues 
and development”.

· Commission for Faith and Unity – one required. I am awaiting a response from a person I contacted
· Neville Jolly has resigned as Treasurer.  If you know of someone to approach – even for an interim period – for this key role in QCT, please let me know.
· Applicants for the position of Coordinator of Christian World Service were planned to be held on Friday, 20th March

The Abrahamic Faiths Forum [indicated in the Report of 
our December meeting] was held on Wednesday, 7th February 2007 at Parliament House and reported at our March meeting.


As our own possible follow-up to that event, it was agreed that the SERC share a barbecue with people from the Muslim community, in the light of Mohamad Abdalla’s recommendations at the Forum that things like this happen. I followed that up with e-mail correspondence with him:

Dear Don,


Thank you so much for taking the suggestions made at The Abrahamic Faiths Forum 
forward. 


Your invitation will be accepted with open hearts and arms. I shall discuss this matter with 
few people from the community and see when we can do this together.


Once again, thank you and may God bless you and your congregation.


 Best Regards

Mohamad Abdalla


Director

Griffith Islamic Research Unit (GIRU)

Key Centre for Ethics, Law, Justice and Governance

(A joint initiative of the United Nations University and Griffith University)



To: "Mohamad Abdalla" <M.Abdalla@griffith.edu.au>

From: "Don Whebell" <donwheb@dovenetq.net.au>

Date: 03/31/2007 03:39PM

Subject: A Barbecue Invitation


Dear Mohamad 

Thank you - again - for your presentation at the Abrahamic Faiths Forum at Parliament 
House. It was a powerful event, and should lead to some real and practical outcomes - 
including quite a few barbecues, as you recommended! 

The Uniting Church's Ecumenical Relations Committee met yesterday and would like to 
take that suggestion on board. 

We would like to have a gathering with you and some of your friends from the Muslim 
community, focussing on sharing a barbecue and conversations aimed at getting to know 
each other personally, as first step towards building some personal friendships among us 
all. The suggestion is that there be about a dozen people from each group, Uniting Church 
and Muslim. 

We are thinking of some time early in July[after the 8th July], at some time over a 
weekend, with the event starting at 4-5pm, going until, say, 7-8pm. 

The venue could be either the Uniting Church Centre at Auchenflower or at  a  Mosque. 

Grace and peace 

Don 
So we will await his response after he has consulted with his people.
3. WEBSITE   www.ecumenical.ucaweb.com.au
New Items:
· Report of our December and February meetings. 
· SERC Report to Synod 2007
· ‘Project Abraham’: a conversation between Jews, Christians and Muslims [‘Interfaith’ and ‘Local Stories’ pages;
· ‘New Christians in Dialogue Studies a great success’ – stories of local groups using the new study kit
· Members who know of resources that would be appropriate for the website are asked to send them to me. Please. And I’m always on the look-out for local stories…!
4. STRATEGIC PLAN, SOUTH-EAST QUEENSLAND:
Graham will keep us up to date with progress. We’ll keep this item on the Agenda.
5. DATES FOR MEETINGS IN 2007


June 7th 
 


August 2nd 
 


October 4th 


December 6th 

Meetings will commence with BYO lunch at noon and conclude at 3.00pm. We agreed to the later finish-time in view of the experiences this year when we were unable to justice to all the business before us. 
Grace and peace

Don Whebell

19 April 2007
APPENDICES RE CATECHUMENATE

Re Catechumenate in the Lutheran Church of Australia:

From Dr Andrew Pfeiffer, Lutheran Seminary, Adelaide: [received since our meeting]

Dear Don,
 

Thank you for your inquiry.

I must apologise for the delay in return mail but I was away for a conference prior to 
Easter and then leading services over Easter so I am only now catching up.
 

You won’t find an equivalent ‘Catechumenate’ section on the LCA web site. I have studied 
it and a 
number of members of the LCA have been suggesting a wider implementation of 
a version of the 
Catechumenate but as yet those suggestions have not been picked up.
 

The four people who probably know most about it in the LCA are,
 

1. Pastor Stephen Nuske – pastor at the city St Andrews parish in Brisbane. Stephen was 
one of the early leaders in this area in the LCA and has been using a catechumenate 
approach to adult faith formation in his parish ministry. Stephen.nuske@lca.org.au

2. Pastor Cecil Schmalkuche – pastor at Footscray, Victoria. Has also been using a 
catechumenate 
approach to adult faith formation in his parish ministry, especially in a 
cross cultural setting.     

3. Mr Merv Wagner. Merv worked with Stephen in Bethlehem congregation, Adelaide in 
the early years on a catechumenate approach. He has since developed a Parish Package 
which is published four times a year and includes a ‘Cat Chat’ section which is devoted 
entirely to Catechumenate issues, and especially ideas for parish implementation. You 
can contact Merv at emmaused@camtech.net.au. The Parish Package is $21 a year with 
Cat Chat, $15 a year without it.

4. I wrote my doctoral thesis in this area – the Catechumenate in Lutheran Missiology, 
after observing a catechumenal approach in the Catholic Church. It is unpublished and 
will remain so in its present form, but is available for reading if interested from Lohe 
Memorial Library, Australian Lutheran College, North Adelaide, South Australia, ph 
82677376. The main interest is probably the final chapter which includes comments about 
enriching the LCA’s current 8-10 week approach, and also lists an appendix showing what 
a longer catechumenal approach might look like in a Lutheran setting. I am currently 
working on a study booklet for congregational leaders to raise their awareness of the 
need for adult faith formation. 
 

Overseas Lutheran Churches, especially in the United States and Canada are more down 
the track than we are on this. For example, you might be aware of the series of three 
booklets called 
Welcome to Christ, Augsburg Fortress, 1997, which make an excellent 
introduction to the study of the variety of catechumenate issues. I attended a Lutheran 
weekend retreat introducing the Catechumenate at which there were also visitors present 
from the Episcopalian, United Methodist and Mennonite churches to observe how they 
might use this in their churches.  
 

I am also interested that this was raised in your ecumenical relations committee and not 
perhaps your education committee as one might envisage. I would suggest the main thing 
that can be done ecumenically at this stage is to continue to learn from each other. I am 
also sure that a lot more can be done together by congregations and parishes within each 
denomination even if not across denominations at this stage. Often in our church for 
example, one parish will only have one or two adult catechumens. The strength of the 
Catholic diocesan approach was that these people were brought together three or four 
times at the Cathedral to receive the bishop’s pastoral care, and in 
that process they were 
given an insight into the wider mission of their church.    
 

Please keep me in touch with your project.
 

Blessings,

Andrew Pfeiffer 
From the Agenda for the SERC Meeting, 29th March 2007:

4.
CATECHUMENATE: 

In response to a question about a possible project to address next year, Rob Bos reported that he was having regular meetings with the Anglicans and Catholics who are active in supporting the catechumenate in their churches. Lots of fruitful exchanges of ideas and resources have resulted. All agreed that we can encourage the conduct of the catechumenate ecumenically, especially in smaller rural or remote towns. Sue Thomas is writing a Master of Theology thesis on ‘doing the catechumenate ecumenically.’
The pre-Christendom history of the Catechumenate may have something to teach the Church today in our ‘post-Christendom’ context.

Rob referred us to the ‘Becoming Disciples’ process which can be found in the Theology and Discipleship page in the Assembly website.

The question: How do we encourage UCA people to engage in the ‘Becoming Disciples’ process?

Rob pointed to the high level of commitment in the Anglican and Roman Catholic dioceses to the Catechumenate and has himself been involved in some of their State conferences.

This may well be an area that we can explore together with other churches. It raises – among other things – the possibility for sharing together in ecumenically preparing people for Baptism and having ecumenical Baptisms. The ecumenical study book, Life After Drowning [Sherlock and Williams, 2000] contains helpful resources for this.
Getting started:

· It’s important that Becoming Disciples be seen as a process and not a program. In relation to Confirmation, it needs to be born in mind that the emphasis should be on the discipleship journey – and not a set of sequential steps towards membership of the denomination.

· In preparation for discussion at our SERC Meeting, I contacted people in the Anglican, Roman Catholic, Lutheran and Orthodox churches.

The Anglican and Roman Catholic people I contacted are members of an ecumenical group that is discussing the Catechumenate. Rob Bos is a member of that group.

They have given me the following websites, which will be very useful to look at in preparation for our Meeting:


Roman Catholic: Elizabeth Harrington suggested these:
http://www.ozcatechumenate.org It has information about the catechumenate in the Catholic Church's Australian Catechumenate Network 

 
www.litcom.net.au Is the Catholic Liturgical Commission’s website. Click on ‘Liturgy Lines’ in one of the red tabs at the top and do a search for RCIA or Catechumenate by typing ‘RCIA’ or ‘Catechumenate’ in the ‘Article Contains’ box. RCIA is: ‘Rite of Christian Initiation of Adults’. 

Anglican: Their website has an overview of the Catechumenate process on the home page:

A Faith-Seeking Journey
Catechumenate is a parish-based process of faith formation with origins in the early years of the church.  It has been reclaimed more recently in Anglican, Roman Catholic, Lutheran and other churches in many parts of the world. 

People meet together: 


· to explore some of the answers to their questions  

· to seek meaning for life through the Scriptures  

· to pray  

· to recognise God at work in their lives 

Catechumenate is a way of being welcomed into the Anglican Church or accompanying others as they explore their questions about faith and life.  

· it is a process rather than a set program. 

· it is usually led by lay folk people rather than clergy.  

· it focuses on experience.  This is backed up quite purposefully by reflection and by attending to people’s questions.  

The website recommended to me by Alison Dorman, Facilitator of Faith Formation, Ministry Education Commission, Anglican Diocese of Brisbane:
www.catbrisbane.org This has some very clear information about the Catechumenate. Click on ‘About Catechumenate’ at the top.

From Alison’s e-mail: 

Thank you for your enquiry. I have been in the position of Co-ordinating the Catechumenate in the Brisbane Anglican Diocese for the last couple of years.  We have been going through a significant change process so that what we are doing now is different to the way we were approaching things a couple of years ago.  I meet ecumenically with Rob Bos from your church, who is doing wonderful things with 'Becoming Disciples' and two people from the Catholic Archdiocese every couple of months and compare notes.  I work out of St Francis Theological College at Milton 2 days a week.  I would be happy to meet with you or to assist wherever I can.   

Alison also mentioned Sue Thomas  from the Catholic Church, who  is doing a Master’s thesis on a comparison of the denominations in their approach to the Catechumenate. [Rob Bos mentioned this when he met with us in December]. “… The goal of the thesis is to identify potential areas of ecumenical collaboration in the catechumenal journey, and also, the implications of collaboration…” That looks pretty useful for our discussions.

Sue will be giving a presentation on the Catechumenate at a colloquium for B.C.T on 16 March at St Francis’, Milton on 16th March. I have registered t be there.
This extract from her e-mail indicates that her work could be very helpful for us: 


The goal of the thesis is to identify potential areas of ecumenical collaboration in the catechumenal journey, and also, the implications of collaboration. As is normal in this student process, all seems pretty fuzzy at present, but I have no doubt the Spirit will assist the clarification as the writing progresses. I have done a power point for the above colloquium which is a straight comparison of RC, Anglican and UCA catechumenal structures, i.e. periods of time, steps and rituals. I think this may be helpful to you, but am not sure, and am hesitant to send it to you without speaking to it. 

Sue suggested that we look at these websites:


www.catechumenate.org  which is the North American Association of the Catechumenate. This is an ecumenical association;


www.naforum.org  North American Forum on the Catechumenate, the 
“mother” association of the Rite of Christian Initiation of Adults, out of which has 
come just about everything written 
and published on the 
catechumenate 
since the introduction of Rite of Christian Initiation of Adults in1972;

To find the Uniting Church’s ‘Becoming Disciples’ Process: 

· go to the Assembly website and put curser on ‘Working Groups’;

· click on ‘Doctrine Working Group’;

· click on ‘T&D’ at the top of the page;

· 
click on ‘The Becoming Disciples Process [the Catechumenate]’


Lutheran:


E-mail received yesterday from Merv Wagner. The opening part sets the 
scene: 


“I have been very interested in the catechumenate for over 20 years (when I was 
teaching at St Peter's, Indooroopilly and serving on some LCAQD committees) and 
have 
sought to promote it in various ways.   For instance one page of my Parish 
Package 
newsletter is usually devoted to it and is entitled 'CatChat'.
 


There is some interest in it in LCA circles but little effective activity.   For example, I 
have available to lend to my subscribers copies of US Lutheran material which has 
hardly 
been utilised…. “


Copies of the full text of Merv’s e-mail are available. 
 Orthodox and Salvation Army: awaiting responses.
For the meeting:


If members read through at least some of the material on the websites mentioned above, we can begin a useful conversation about the Catechumenate and the possibilities of ecumenical approaches to it.
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